









JUUL & THE GUINEA PIG GENERATION REVISITED

Juul's Spawning of the Youth Vaping Epidemic



That was then ...

When we first wrote about Juul in April 2018, it was an emergent phenomenon — a nicotine-fueled, highly potent, flavored e-cigarette, boasting a sleek, modern design that mimicked the shape and size of a standard USB flash drive

— an enormous hit with young people, who found they could easily hide the devices from view and engage in using it (aka "juuling") without detection in school buildings and other prohibited settings. Juul Labs, Inc. (Juul) was in the midst of making a remarkably swift and steep climb in its percent of market share and retail sales, such





that by the end of 2018, the company controlled about 75 percent of the country's e-cigarette market, leaving all its competitors in the dust, scrambling to distinguish themselves to consumers. By 2018, Juul's skyrocketing popularity among youth and young adults had become a matter of grave concern to the nation's public health community, threatening to undo decades of hard-won success in effectively lowering rates of youth use of commercial tobacco products.

... this is now ...

This fact sheet picks up where the first one left off. It provides updated evidence of Juul's disturbing marketing practices; explains the deeply troubling health impacts of youth and young adult initiation, use, and illness; and describes regulatory steps and legal actions to rein in Juul and other e-cigarette manufacturers and prevent young people from further harms.

Q: How did Juul overtake all its competitors in the e-cigarette marketplace, including products made by Big Tobacco giants, less than three years after its mid-2015 launch, and how has Juul's outsized commercial performance affected the e-cigarette marketplace?

A: Less than three years after the company's launch in June 2015, Juul became the e-cigarette industry's frontrunner, blowing all its competitors out of the water in sales and market share — its November 2018 sales represented an astonishing 76.1 percent of the entire U.S. e-cigarette market.¹ In the 12 months ending August 2018, Juul sold \$1.29 billion worth of its devices and e-juice cartridges, dubbed "pods." By the end of its third year, Juul was valued at \$15 billion; it has since been recognized as the fastest start-up to reach a valuation of \$10 billion, a feat it accomplished four times faster than Facebook.² The U.S. e-cigarette market expanded to eight times its former size, from about \$50 million in sales per month in July 2016 to \$412 million in sales per month in July 2019, a clear indicator of Juul's enormous market impact.³

While study of Juul's early marketing practices is still in its infancy, extensive information has already been disclosed to the public by researchers including Stanford Research into the Impact of Tobacco Advertising (SRITA) and the Schroeder Institute at Truth Initiative, and via the findings of a 2019 Congressional investigation into Juul's marketing practices. These analyses, among others, provide clear evidence that Juul took direct aim at young people in the design of its device, the formulation and flavoring of its e-juices, and the development and roll-out of its early marketing strategies. The evidence shows that Juul's actions led to an explosion of retail sales to youth and young adults that fueled the company's unprecedented commercial



success while at the same time causing vast harm to public health — luring a new generation of youth into addiction to commercial tobacco and exposing them to substantial health risks.⁵

Early marketing tactics. Juul has portrayed itself as a company that markets its products solely to active adult smokers to convince them to switch from combustibles to Juul. The evidence shows otherwise. Examination of Juul's early advertisements, launch events, use of social media and influencers, and findings from the recent congressional investigation into Juul's marketing practices provide many damning examples of how Juul aggressively and blatantly marketed its devices and flavored pods to underage people during its early years of operation (2015–2018). Juul's initial advertisement campaign, *Vaporized* — a large-scale bid to lure young consumers — featured ads that riffed on the look of conventional cigarette advertisement themes and colors from past decades, modernized to reach today's youth, with placements in iconic locations, such as New York City's Times Square jumbotrons. These photo-style ads depicted, in eye-popping colors, young, hip adults in suggestive "come hither" poses, vaping. Early on, Juul also invested heavily in the development of strategies to spur a strong online presence on youth- and young adult-favored social media platforms including Twitter, Facebook, and Instagram. The company also sponsored launch parties in major U.S. cities, geared toward young people, where free product samples were distributed amid opportunities to mingle with celebrities.⁶

In an interview conducted by Stanford researchers, Juul co-founder James Monsees acknowledged that Juul had mined Stanford's substantial collection of tobacco industry advertising documents, assiduously studying Big Tobacco's playbook from decades past to learn from and emulate the industry's marketing success (to wit, in targeting young people for addiction to nicotine in combustible commercial tobacco products — advertising practices that are now illegal). Monsees boasted: "we were able to catch up, right, to a huge, huge industry in no time."

Juul's outsized marketplace performance from its 2015 start through 2019 has spawned the emergence and popularity of a flood of similar flavored, sophisticated e-cigarette products that have further enticed underage persons. Like Juul, e-cigarette brands such as Suorin Drop and myblu also feature high-tech, sophisticated designs with nicotine masked in an array of kid-friendly flavors. Many copycat e-cigarette products have mimicked Juul's formulation of e-liquids with nicotine salts, a process that Juul successfully pioneered. This formulation results in a smooth and rapid intake of a highly addictive amount of nicotine into the bloodstream. Also like Juul, many copycat e-cigarette devices are designed for use with cartridges/pods that are sold separately and/or with vaping devices in starter kits. Some copycat products, including *Eonsmoke* and *Vapor4Life*, are compatible or interchangeable with Juul devices and pods.

By the end of 2018, the marketplace was flooded with Juul and thousands of knock-offs, including disposable, flavored e-cigarette brands such as Puff Bar, Posh, blu, and Mojo, some



of which were introduced for sale after August 2016, despite an FDA rule banning sales of new e-cigarette products after that date without FDA regulatory approval.⁸ In December 2018, the U.S. Surgeon General released an advisory citing the marketing of e-cigarettes "in a wide variety of channels that have broad reach among youth and young adults." The Surgeon General cautioned against e-cigarette use by youth, officially declared youth e-cigarette use "an epidemic," and called for "aggressive steps to protect our children from these highly potent products that risk exposing a new generation of young people to nicotine."

In addition to a proliferation of brands of vaping devices and e-liquids, a multitude of accourrements hit the market, fueled by youth and young adult chatter on social media channels — from decorative skins for personalizing the look of Juul vaping devices, to hoodies and t-shirts designed to enable vaping without detection, compatible with multiple devices.¹⁰

The rapid expansion of the e-cigarette marketplace to include a wide array of discreet-sized vaping devices, candy-, mint-, fruit-, and menthol-flavored e-liquids, and accessories was spurred largely by Juul's enormous popularity and pervasive online and social media presence.¹¹ The unprecedented pace of Juul's growth in the face of substantial federal, state, and local policy gaps — a result of governments' failure to keep pace with these disturbing shifts in the marketplace — further enabled Juul and its progeny to gain a huge foothold with youth and young adults, bringing matters to a crisis point by mid-2018 and boiling over in 2019, amid growing national and international concerns about the youth and young adult vaping epidemic.¹²

Q: How did Juul's 2015-2018 marketing practices impact initiation and use of Juul and other e-cigarettes by youth and young adults?

A: Youth and young adult e-cigarette use had begun trending up prior to the introduction of Juul in mid-2015. The U.S. Surgeon General issued a report on youth and young adult use of e-cigarettes in 2016, which summarized National Youth Tobacco Survey (NYTS) data from 2011 to 2015, showing these upward trends. The Surgeon General's report showed that ever use of e-cigarettes among students in grades 6-12 had climbed steadily from 3.3 percent in 2011, to 6.8 percent in 2012, to 8.1 percent in 2013, to 19.8 percent in 2014, and then to 27 percent in 2015. In 2014, youth and young adult use of e-cigarettes broke new ground, overtaking use of conventional cigarettes, becoming the most commonly used commercial tobacco product in the U.S., even though rates of e-cigarette use generally declined between 2015 and 2017. In 2014, which is a surgeon General tobacco product in the U.S., even though rates of e-cigarette use generally declined between 2015 and 2017. In 2014, which is a surgeon General tobacco product in the U.S., even though rates of e-cigarette use generally declined between 2015 and 2017. In 2014, which is a surgeon General tobacco product in the U.S., even though rates of e-cigarette use generally declined between 2015 and 2017. In 2014, which is a surgeon General to be a surgeon General to a surgeon Gene

Then, in 2018, youth and young adult use of e-cigarettes exploded, with Juul becoming, by far, the most commonly used e-cigarette brand in the country. From 2017 to 2018, current e-cigarette





Photo: JUUL Labs, Inc.

use (meaning use at least once per day in the past 30 days) among U.S. high school students increased 78 percent — from 11.7 to 20.8 percent — meaning that a total of 3.05 million high schoolers were current e-cigarette users in 2018. Youth use of e-cigarettes alone was higher in 2018 than their use of all tobacco products in 2016 and 2017. A similar surge in use, a 48 percent increase from 2017 to 2018, took place among middle schoolers: a total of 570,000 children in grades 6 to 8 were current smokers in 2018, wiping out previous declines in use.¹⁵

Separate findings from the annual National Institutes of Health Monitoring the Future (MTF) survey of 8th, 10th, and 12th graders nationwide also showed a dramatic increase in e-cigarette use over the course of just one year, from 2017 to 2018, with 37.3 percent of 12th graders reporting any vaping within the past 12 months, compared to 27.8 percent in 2017. Also very concerning because of association with addiction, e-cigarette use by 12th graders within the past 30 days nearly doubled from 2017 to 2018, jumping from 11 percent to 20.9 percent. Use was up significantly across virtually all measures for all age groups surveyed.¹⁶

NYTS data in 2019 revealed even more widespread use among youth. From 2018 to 2019, current e-cigarette use among all high school students climbed from 20.8 percent to 27.5 percent (4.1 million), while current use among middle school students shot up to 10.5 percent (1.2 million), more than double the number of current users in 2018. Use of any tobacco products shot way up, too — 31.2 percent of high schoolers (4.7 million), worse than every year since 2000, when any use was 34.5 percent — wiping out two decades of progress.¹⁷

The deeply troubling trend of increased e-cigarette use by youth signifies an alarming reversal of decades-long progress by the public health community in reducing youth and young adult use of commercial tobacco products, which nearly always contain nicotine. Research shows that youth and young adults are particularly at risk for exposure to nicotine because their



brains are still developing into their early 20s. Exposure to nicotine during these critical, final years of brain development can seriously alter brain functioning, wiring it for susceptibility to a lifetime of addiction and causing long-term effects, including mood disorders and damaged impulse control. Studies indicate that youth who use e-cigarettes are also at an increased risk for future use of combustible cigarettes. Research also shows that when many youth begin using e-cigarettes, they do not understand that nearly all flavored e-juices contain nicotine — let alone in extremely high amounts — and they can quickly become addicted, compounding the tragic circumstance of the uptick in use. 19

By 2018, school, public health, and law enforcement authorities across the nation became caught up in the dramatic escalation of youth use of Juul and other brands of discreet e-cigarettes, as students' ability to vape ("juul") without detection in school classrooms and bathrooms ("juul rooms") created significant student discipline, health, mental health, and hazardous waste disposal issues that negatively impacted student learning and required significant investments of already strapped school resources to study and address through policy change.²⁰ Many school districts have now sued Juul to hold the company accountable and recoup expenses.²¹

In summer 2019, sudden spikes in onset of symptoms, accompanied by hospital admissions, among patients with lung injuries associated with use of e-cigarettes became a national emergency. Many of these patients were young people. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA), state and local health departments, and clinical and other public health experts rushed to coordinate their respective investigations into the cause of this outbreak, which came to be known as e-cigarette or vaping product use-associated lung injury (EVALI). Emergency room visits peaked in September 2019, then gradually declined over the following months, spilling into early 2020. Investigations into the cause of EVALI cases indicate that most, but not all, patients had used tetrahydrocannabinol (THC), the mood- altering component in marijuana, often after obtaining it informally through friends, family, in-person or online. THC has been found to have played a major role in the outbreak.

Vitamin E acetate has also been strongly linked to EVALI; having been found in the lung fluid of patients with EVALI but not in the lung fluid of patients with no EVALI, vitamin E acetate is now considered a primary cause of EVALI. Additional chemicals of concern, including some found in non-THC products, may have contributed to EVALI in some patients who claim never to have used THC. As of mid-February 2020, 2,807 hospital admissions or deaths involving diagnoses of EVALI were reported to the CDC from all 50 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. Virgin Islands. Of these, 68 deaths were confirmed in 29 states and Washington, D.C. EVALI cases have not been strongly associated with Juul; that said, at least one EVALI patient reported use of Juul only.²²



Q: What triggered the 2019 US congressional investigation of Juul and what was the outcome of that investigation?

A: The Committee on Oversight and Reform is the main investigative committee of the U.S. House of Representatives; its Subcommittee on Economic and Consumer Policy (Subcommittee), currently chaired by Representative Raja Krishnamoorthi (IL), investigates consumer protection policies and other matters. Beginning in June 2019, the Subcommittee conducted a months-long investigation into Juul's marketing practices, examining concerns that the company had intentionally and illegally marketed products to children and youth. The Subcommittee's initial investigation included review of about 55,000 non-public, internal company documents that Juul produced to the Subcommittee and the Massachusetts Attorney General, Juul's written responses to Subcommittee questions, and review of testimony taken at two days of public hearings held in July 2019. The subcommittee released its findings in a July 25, 2019 post-hearings memorandum, *Examining Juul's Role in the Youth Nicotine Epidemic: Parts I & II.* The Subcommittee issued an updated memorandum on February 5, 2020, supplementing its initial findings.²³

The Subcommittee concluded that Juul, in its quest to become the country's top seller of e-cigarettes, deliberately targeted children and youth using a variety of methods, including buying direct access to them. Among the Subcommittee's findings were that Juul: deployed a sophisticated program to enter schools to convey its messaging directly to youth; targeted at-risk youth and children as young as 8 years old in summer camps, summer schools, public out-of-school programs, and youth alternative discipline and court diversion programs; and recruited thousands of online social media influencers to market to youth using a vast, high-cost, sophisticated recruitment plan. The Subcommittee found that in school presentations to students where no other adults were present, Juul representatives falsely claimed that Juul was "totally safe." Documents investigated by the Subcommittee revealed that Juul was aware its student outreach programs were "eerily similar" to those previously used by large cigarette manufacturers and that internal executives raised concerns about Juul's work in schools. The Subcommittee also found that Juul targeted vulnerable populations, including Black Americans and Native Americans, who, along with Alaska Natives, have the highest prevalence of smoking among all racial and ethnic groups in the country, veterans, and other minority communities.²⁴

Following its review of additional internal company documents and Juul's responses to questions posed by the Subcommittee in September 2019, the Subcommittee updated findings in February 2020 to include admissions by Juul that the company: relies on keeping users addicted to nicotine; will not rule out re-introducing kid-friendly flavors in the U.S. or introducing new flavors; engaged in more pervasive targeting of Native Americans than



was initially reported; may still be making claims about safety and efficacy without legal authorization; is lobbying in 48 states; and markets to children in other countries.²⁵

The Subcommittee's investigation has exposed and influenced changes to Juul's marketing practices as well as changes to federal policies — with the Subcommittee proclaiming, "[i]n just eight months, the investigation has fundamentally altered the e-cigarette landscape for the better."²⁶ In the aftermath of the Subcommittee's investigation and issuance of findings:

- The FDA sent Juul a warning letter, calling out marketing practices that violated federal laws; Juul and two other e-cigarette companies, NJOY, and Logic, announced they would stop advertising e-cigarettes in the U.S.;
- Juul removed its chief executive officer, Kevin Burns;
- the FDA took steps to prohibit some flavored e-cigarettes (exempting menthol flavored products and disposable e-cigarette devices, and omitting cheap flavored cigars, as discussed in a recent Public Health Law Center blog); and
- Congress enacted legislation raising the minimum legal sales age for tobacco products to 21 years of age.²⁷

The Subcommittee is continuing to investigate related concerns, e.g., letters sent in January 2020 to blu and NJOY — makers of disposable e-cigarettes — investigating their business plans in the wake of the FDA's exemption of their products from the flavored e-cigarette prohibition.²⁸

Q: What steps has the FDA taken to investigate Juul and has there been a regulatory impact?

A: The FDA's September 2019 warning letter to Juul cited evidence that Juul had violated federal marketing and labeling laws by illegally representing Juul products as modified risk tobacco products in presentations to underage students, describing Juul as "totally safe," "a safer alternative than smoking cigarettes," and "99% safer" than cigarettes.²⁹ The warning emphasizes that the FDA's concern was "amplified by the epidemic rate of increase in youth use of ENDS [electronic nicotine delivery products, aka e-cigarettes], including Juul's products, and evidence that ENDS products contribute to youth use of, and addiction to, nicotine, to which youth are especially vulnerable." Juul was ordered to submit corrective actions to the FDA within 15 days, explaining the actions the company would take to discontinue its illegal marketing practices.³⁰ The FDA sent similar warning letters to several other e-cigarette companies.³¹ As of this writing, the FDA has taken no further regulatory action specifically against Juul.



In January 2020, the FDA issued a Guidance for Industry, establishing enforcement priorities for regulating e-cigarettes and other deemed products that the agency has allowed to be marketed before obtaining premarket authorization. A revised guidance issued in April 2020 provided further details of the FDA's intent to prioritize enforcement against:

- Flavored, cartridge/pod-based e-cigarettes, excluding tobacco- or menthol-flavored e-cigarettes;
- All other e-cigarettes for which a manufacturer has failed or is failing to take adequate measures to prevent access by minors;
- Any e-cigarette targeted to minors or whose marketing is likely to promote use by minors; and
- Any e-cigarette offered for sale after September 9, 2020 for which the manufacturer does not submit a premarket application or has received a negative action from the FDA.³²

Juul currently sells only menthol- and tobacco-flavored e-juice pods in the U.S., but has continued to market discontinued flavors in other countries.³³ The FDA's decisions to exempt menthol products and flavored e-juices designed to be used with disposable e-cigarette devices (whether the cartridges/pods are sealed or refillable), and to omit flavored cigars, have been criticized as short-sighted, insufficient, and doomed to perpetuate health disparities and diminish positive health impacts.³⁴ Critics have urged the FDA to propose and finalize a rule to prohibit all flavored products, including menthol, and to consider harms flavors cause when evaluating whether a product should remain on the market pending agency review and authorization.³⁵ On June 17, 2020, the African American Tobacco Control Leadership Council and Action on Smoking and Health filed a joint lawsuit against the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, and the Center for Tobacco Products, to compel the FDA to fulfill its mandate to take action on its own conclusions that adding menthol to the list of prohibited characterizing flavors and therefore banning it from sale would benefit the public health.

Q: What types of private and public lawsuits have been brought against Juul?

A: Hundreds of private and public lawsuits have already been filed against Juul. The volume of cases has mushroomed particularly since mid-2019, following the release of the Congressional investigation findings and the spike in incidences of serious lung illnesses. The volume of cases is expected to continue to climb in the near future.



Private lawsuits: As of mid-January 2020, private lawsuits against Juul included dozens of civil lawsuits and numerous class actions, including at least 55 federal lawsuits in 25 states. Many of the lawsuits have accused Juul of engaging in false advertising by posturing an intent to market its products solely to adult smokers to convince them to switch from combustibles to Juul, while marketing its products to youth and young adults, including underage persons who had never smoked or used any tobacco products. Lawsuits have also accused Juul of misleading customers to believe the company's products are less addictive than conventional cigarettes and misrepresenting the amount of nicotine in its products. Some lawsuits have also made product liability claims.

Lawsuits filed on behalf of youth and young adults have asserted that Juul's deceptive marketing practices caused addiction to nicotine, as well as acute and/or chronic health harms, such as worsening of asthma symptoms, lung damage, heart damage, seizures, strokes, and wrongful death. Lawsuits have also been filed claiming defective lithium-ion batteries caused Juul vaping devices or similar devices to overheat and explode, causing serious injuries or death.³⁷ Multiple lawsuits accusing Juul of illegally marketing products to underage persons while providing misleading information about vaping-related health risks have been brought under the federal Racketeering Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act (RICO),³⁸ which formed the basis for the historic, successful litigation brought by the U.S. Department of Justice against the tobacco industry in the 1990s, *U.S. v. Philip Morris*.³⁹

The volume of federal lawsuits led the U.S. Judicial Panel on Multidistrict Litigation, in October 2019, to order the cases consolidated into a single multidistrict lawsuit (MDL) in San Francisco federal district court. As of February 2020, the MDL involved approximately 331 private suits, including both individual personal injury cases and class action lawsuits, none of which had yet been scheduled for trial.⁴⁰

Public lawsuits: As of May 2020, nine state attorneys general, plus the attorney general of the District of Columbia, have filed lawsuits against Juul. North Carolina was the first to file, in May 2019, followed by California, Illinois, New York, District of Columbia, Minnesota, Arizona, Pennsylvania, Massachusetts, and New Mexico. These lawsuits assert several claims, including that Juul violated state consumer protection laws, engaged in unfair and deceptive trade practices, breached its duty of reasonable care, and created a public nuisance by causing a public health crisis and an epidemic of youth nicotine use and addiction. The suits generally seek to stop Juul's wrongful conduct, award civil penalties and fees, award monetary relief for damages suffered, and require Juul to take affirmative steps to prevent youth access, release data related to its practices and to health risks and harm, and fund corrective measures including public education and cessation. Separate from the lawsuits brought by state attorneys general, 39 states are participating in a comprehensive joint investigation into



Juul's marketing practices, examining, in part, whether Juul's early marketing activities illegally targeted youth and made misleading claims about the amount of nicotine in its devices.⁴³

Investigations underlying the lawsuits brought by state attorneys general have disclosed important additional evidence of Juul's wrongdoing, beyond those detailed in the findings of the US Congressional investigation. For example, Massachusetts' lengthy investigation, led by the state's attorney general, Maura Healy, found that Juul purchased advertisement space on several youth-focused websites between June 2015 and early 2016 including:

- Sites operated by Nickelodeon, the Cartoon Network, and Seventeen magazine;
- Educational sites for middle school and high school students such as <u>basic-mathematics</u>.
 com, coolmath.com, mathplayground.com, socialstudiesforkids.com, etc.; and
- Sites targeting young girls such as dailydressupgames.com, games2girls.com, and others.⁴⁴

The investigation also revealed Juul's rejection of a marketing proposal that would have branded Juul as a technology company targeting adult smokers using ads, featuring images of outmoded consumer technologies, e.g., bulky phones, alongside trendy Juul devices and the words, "The evolution of smoking. Finally, a truly satisfying alternative." Instead, Juul opted for the blatantly youth-focused *Vaporized* campaign, featuring images of young people in suggestive poses, vaping. The Massachusetts investigation also discovered that Juul shipped e-cigarettes to more than 1,200 consumers who listed high school email addresses from three Massachusetts communities, including email addresses with made-up names like "PodGod," and advised underage people how to bypass Juul's online age-verification process to purchase e-cigarette products. Juul has also been accused of violating the privacy of underage persons by retaining contact information they provided when seeking entry to Juul's website, and later contacting them to provide coupon offers and the like.

Lawsuits have also been filed by cities, counties, tribes, and school districts. Tribe and school district cases have been consolidated, as they raise similar claims and requests for relief. These lawsuits speak to very significant strains on budgets and resources caused by the urgency of addressing the youth vaping epidemic and the need to recoup money spent on confronting it. Tribes have had to divert funds to cover treatment of nicotine-caused illnesses, prevention, early intervention programs, enforcement, and disposal of hazardous waste. Schools have had to divert funds to educate staff, students, and parents about Juul and copycat products; increase staff and/or install vapor detectors to detect student use in bathrooms and other areas; address impacts of student use on academic performance and extracurricular activities; and provide guidance on intervention and cessation options, about which limited information was available when student use began to mushroom.⁴⁸





James Monsees,
co-founder and chief
product officer at Juul
Labs Inc., testifies before
the House Economic
and Consumer Policy
Subcommittee which
is examining Juul's role
in the youth nicotine
epidemic on July 25, 2019,
in Washington, D.C.

Photo by Mark Wilson/Getty Images

An investigation by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has also been underway, examining Juul's business practices, marketing materials, and financial performance from 2015-2018, including sales figures, information on flavors, ad spending, product placement arrangements, and social media efforts. This probe is allowing the FTC to analyze Juul's data in comparison to data the FTC has collected previously on cigarettes and smokeless tobacco products.⁴⁹ In addition, on April 1, 2020, the FTC filed an administrative complaint alleging that through a series of agreements, including Altria's \$12.8 dollar acquisition of a 35 percent stake in Juul, the two companies transitioned from competitors to collaborators — sharing in Juul's profits — an unreasonable restraint of trade in violation of federal antitrust laws. In essence, the FTC alleges that Altria dealt with the competitive threat that Juul represented by agreeing not to compete in exchange for a substantial share of ownership of Juul.⁵⁰ The FDA may also be conducting an ongoing probe of Juul, as suggested by the agency's September 19, 2020 warning letter.⁵¹

Q: How has Juul responded to the public's outrage, including the slew of lawsuits filed against the company?

A: As the epidemic youth use of Juul and other e-cigarettes took hold, Juul strove to position itself in the public eye as having marketed its products strictly to adults. In a 2019 public statement, the company said: "We have never marketed to youth and do not want any non-nicotine users to try our products." In the summer of 2019, as EVALI gripped the nation, Juul's



then-CEO, Kevin Burns, took steps to salvage Juul's public image; by then, the company had been blamed for spawning the youth vaping epidemic. In response to questions about claims that the company had targeted youth, Burns replied: "I hope there was nothing that we did that made it appealing to them." Blanket denials were also made by Juul's co-founder James Monsees.

In late September 2019, as Juul came under increased federal and state scrutiny, the company announced that it would stop advertising its products on broadcast, print, and digital platforms in the U.S. The company also announced that CEO Kevin Burns was stepping down and would be replaced immediately by Altria senior vice president, K.C. Crosthwaite. Altria, maker of the iconic cigarette brand, Marlboro, had purchased a 35 percent share in Juul at a valuation of \$38 billion just nine months earlier, in December 2018, when Juul's market share was still soaring. Co-founders James Monsees and Adam Bowen characterized Crosthwaite as having "long understood the potential of alternatives to combustible cigarettes and the need to combat youth usage." That same month, Viacom and WarnerMedia banned Juul and other e-cigarettes advertisements across its networks, and federal prosecutors in California launched a criminal investigation of Juul.55 By the end of October 2019, Altria had written down its investment in Juul by \$4.5 billion, citing rising regulatory pressure on vaping and flavored e-cigarettes.⁵⁶

Responding to the mounting turmoil, Juul spokesperson Ted Kwong said "We will fully cooperate and are focused on earning the trust of regulators, policymakers and other stakeholders." In a more recent prepared statement, Austin Finan, Juul's senior director of communications, said that Juul "will continue to reset the vapor category ... and seek to earn the trust of society by working cooperatively with attorneys general, regulators, public health officials, and other stakeholders to combat underage use and transition adult smokers from combustible cigarettes." 58

Juul's strategy to gain support from attorneys general dates back at least to early 2018, when it enlisted lowa Attorney General Tom Miller as a behind-the-scenes advisor to help the company respond to media requests and inquiries from government officials — an unusual alliance with a currently serving state attorney general, and remarkable, too, given that Miller, the longest-serving state attorney general in U.S. history, had played a key role in the historic litigation against Big Tobacco in the 1990s. A March 2020 Associated Press exposé of Juul's efforts to sway state officials and its recruitment of former state attorneys general and staff shows the lengths Juul has gone to in its efforts to influence state and federal policies and respond to threats of litigation.⁵⁹

In March 2020, Juul co-founder James Monsees announced his departure from the company. In April 2020, Cole Hatton, Juul's principal engineer, one of the firm's first employees and



named as a co-inventor on the patent for the Juul device, also left the company, as did Guy Cartwright, a senior executive in charge of the company's restructuring.⁶⁰ Juul recently announced plans to relocate its headquarters from San Francisco to Washington, D.C. in efforts to shore up its relationships with federal regulators, restructure the company, and attempt to repair its national reputation.⁶¹

Q: What federal, state, and local laws are available to strengthen regulation of Juul and other e-cigarettes?

A: In just two years since early 2018, when awareness of the epidemic use of Juul by youth was first surfacing, significant policy advances have been made to strengthen regulation of Juul and other e-cigarettes by tribes, local governments, states, and the federal government. Progress has been uneven, though, and not comprehensive, with much work remaining to be done to protect youth and young adult from initiation, addiction, use of combustibles and illicit substances, and serious health harms.

Below is an abbreviated summary of policy approaches, highlighting examples of recent policy advances. A combination of tribal, federal, state, and local policy options is an effective way to strengthen regulation of Juul and other e-cigarettes.

Tribal policy advances: Since 2018, at least five tribes have instituted permanent prohibitions on sales of e-cigarettes on tribal lands, and at least one tribe, the Oglala Sioux, has banned e-cigarettes altogether on Pine Ridge Reservation.⁶²

Tobacco 21: Effective December 20, 2019, the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act was amended to raise the federal minimum legal sales age for commercial tobacco products from 18 to 21 years. The amendment applies to sales of nicotine-based e-cigarettes and other tobacco products, and affects all retail establishments and persons with no exceptions. Federal enforcement remains ongoing, adjusted for the new minimum age. As before the amendment, federal enforcement of minimum age requirements is separate from and in addition to applicable state and local enforcement. States, however, may enact stricter, state-specific Tobacco 21 laws, and several states have done so or are considering such bills. Local governments, unless preempted by state law, can also enact Tobacco 21 ordinances and complementary regulations to help ensure appropriate community-level oversight and prevention measures through retail licensure, enforcement, and monitoring.⁶³

Flavored products: In April 2018, national public health groups urged the FDA to remove menthol and all other flavored Juul products introduced before August 8, 2016, that the FDA had allowed to be marketed before obtaining FDA authorization, and to suspend all internet



sales of Juul products until effective rules are established to prevent online sales to underage persons.⁶⁴ While the FDA has not suspended internet sales, its Guidance for Industry (April 2020) signifies limited progress by calling for one type of flavored e-juice cartridges/pods (all but menthol and tobacco) to be removed from the marketplace, (namely, flavored Juul pods and similar cartridges designed for use with rechargeable vaping devices like Juul). Unfortunately, in addition to exempting menthol, the FDA has not restricted sales of e-juice cartridges designed for use with disposable or refillable e-cigarette devices. The agency's guidance also fails to restrict sales of flavored cigars.⁶⁵

Tribes, states, and local governments, if not preempted by states, can adopt stricter restrictions on sales of flavored products, including a comprehensive prohibition of sales of all menthol and other flavored products, made applicable to fixed establishments as well as local, delivery-based and online retailers. Massachusetts, in November 2019, became the first U.S. state to completely prohibit sales of menthol and all other flavored tobacco products, including e-cigarettes and menthol cigarettes. The states of New Jersey, New York, and Rhode Island have also prohibited sales of all flavored e-cigarettes, as has New York City. San Francisco, Sacramento, and Los Angeles County are examples of local communities that have adopted total prohibitions on sales of all flavored commercial tobacco products. A federal bill, *Protecting American Lungs and Reversing the Youth Tobacco Epidemic Act*, H.R. 2339, which would prohibit sales of menthol and all other flavored e-cigarettes, cigars, and other tobacco products has made its way through the U.S. House of Representatives, passing on February 20, 2020.

Internet and delivery-based sales: Federal laws and most state laws restricting consumer access to internet sales and shipments of commercial tobacco products do so, in large part, by requiring age verification checks at the time a person places an order and at the point of delivery. Most existing regulations have failed to keep pace with marketplace changes — in Minnesota, for example, applying only to cigarettes, premium cigars, and smokeless products but not e-cigarettes or cheap cigars — and virtually all lack an effective inspection system for monitoring and enforcing compliance with age-restricted sales. These shortcomings greatly limit the ability to curb youth access to products of interest to today's youth. Simply put, ageverification laws have failed to effectively prevent underage access to e-cigarettes, e-juices, and other tobacco products and related devices and accoutrements like vaping-enabled clothing. The significant challenges posed and failure of federal, state, and local governments to prevent youth access, has convinced a growing number of states to completely prohibit retail internet sales and shipments directly to consumers. States can go further, prohibiting sales by any means other than face-to-face, over the counter transactions in fixed-location retail establishments. Additional resources on this topic, including a detailed overview, are available on the Public Health Law Center website.



Taxation and pricing controls: Increasing the price of commercial tobacco products by raising excise taxes and instituting other price controls is one of the most effective means of reducing youth use because youth are very price-sensitive.⁶⁹

Comprehensive prohibition of all sales of commercial tobacco products: Decisive movement toward the ultimate, endgame goal of prohibiting all sales of commercial tobacco products in the US is underway. On June 4, 2019, Beverly Hills, CA became the first locality to enact an ordinance prohibiting the sale of nearly all tobacco products, including cigarettes, cigars, dissolvable products, electronic cigarettes, chewing tobacco, and water pipes, with exemptions for cigar lounges and hotel sales of tobacco products to guests. The ordinance is scheduled to take effect January 1, 2021.⁷⁰

The Public Health Law Center's <u>website</u> provides many resources addressing regulation of e-cigarettes. We encourage you to visit the site and to contact us directly for additional information or inquiries about legal technical assistance on this or other issues related to commercial tobacco control.

This publication was prepared by the Public Health Law Center at Mitchell Hamline School of Law, St. Paul, Minnesota, and made possible with funding from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

The Public Health Law Center provides information and legal technical assistance on issues related to public health. The Center does not provide legal representation or advice. This document should not be considered legal advice.



Endnotes

- 1 Robert K. Jackler et al., JUUL Advertising Over Its First Three Years on the Market, STAN. U. SCH. OF MED. 2 (Jan. 31, 2019), http://tobacco.stanford.edu/tobacco_main/publications/JUUL_Marketing_Stanford.pdf.
- 2 Id.
- 3 Bonnie Herzog, *Nielsen: Tobacco 'All Channel' Data Through 10/31*, Wells Fargo Sec. Equity Res. (Nov. 10, 2015) (on file with author); Bonnie Herzog, *Nielsen: Tobacco 'All Channel' Data Through 8/10*, Wells Fargo Sec. Equity Res. (Aug. 20, 2019) (on file with author).
- 4 See generally Jackler et al., supra note 1; see also Staff of H. Comm. on Oversight & Reform, Subcomm. on Econ. & Consumer Policy, 116th Cong., Memorandum: Update on the Subcommittee's E-Cigarette Investigation (Feb. 5, 2020), https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/2020-02-04.RK%20Memo%20re%20JUUL. pdf; Staff of H. Comm. on Oversight & Reform, Subcomm. on Econ. & Consumer Policy, 116th Cong., Memorandum: Supplemental Memo for Hearing on "Examining JUUL's Role in the Youth Nicotine Epidemic: Parts I & II" (July 25, 2019), https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/Supplemental%20Memo.pdf; Data Suggests Teens Who Use JUUL Are Not Just Experimenting, Truth Initiative (Nov. 1, 2018), https://truthinitiative.org/research-resources/emerging-tobacco-products/data-suggest-teens-who-use-juul-are-not-just.
- 5 See sources cited supra note 4; see also Donna M. Vallone et al., Electronic Cigarette and JUUL Use Among Adolescents and Young Adults, 174 JAMA PEDIATRICS 227 (Jan. 21, 2020), <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2759022?guestAccessKey=ce0b724c-7343-4cd2-913b-4dc5249d560b&utm_source=For_The_Media&utm_medium=referral&utm_campaign=ftm_links&utm_content=tfl&utm_term=012120; Terry Turner, How JUUL Created a Teen Vaping Epidemic, DRUGWATCH (Mar. 10, 2020), https://www.drugwatch.com/featured/juul-created-teen-vaping-epidemic/.
- 6 Jackler et al., supra note 1, at 4-26.
- 7 Turner, supra note 5.
- 8 Nat'l Insts. of Health, Nat'l Inst. on Drug Abuse, *Teens Using Vaping Devices in Record Numbers* (Dec. 17, 2018), https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/teens-using-vaping-devices-record-numbers; *see also* Chris Kirkham, Special Report: Juul Copycats Flood E-Cig Market, Despite FDA Rule, Reuters (Sept. 24, 2018), https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-vaping-regulation-juul-specialreport/special-report-juul-copycats-flood-e-cig-market-despite-fda-rule-idUSKCN-1M418W.
- 9 Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Surgeon General Releases Advisory on E-Cigarette Epidemic Among Youth (Dec. 18, 2018), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2018/12/18/surgeon-general-releases-adviso-ry-e-cigarette-epidemic-among-youth.html.
- 10 Anna Maria Barry-Jester, California Healthline, *Disguised Vaping Devices are Hoodwinking Parents and Schools*, CNN (Sept. 18, 2019), https://www.cnn.com/2019/09/18/health/hidden-vaping-devices-partner/index.html; Kirkham, *supra* note 8; Kate Zernike, *'I Can't Stop': Schools Struggle With Vaping Explosion*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 2, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/02/health/vaping-ecigarettes-addiction-teen.html.
- 11 Action Needed: E-Cigarettes, TRUTH INITIATIVE (Nov. 2019), https://truthinitiative.org/sites/default/files/media/files/media/files/2020/02/Truth_E-Cigarette_FactSheet%202019_Update_010920.pdf; Kirkham, supra.note.8. These claims are common to most if not all of the lawsuits versus Juul. See e.g., Complaint at 5–10, City and County of Denver v. Juul Labs, Case 1:20-cv-00896 (Apr. 1, 2020), https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/772/Documents/Denver_Complaint_040120.pdf.



- 12 See generally Action Needed: E-Cigarettes, TRUTH INITIATIVE (Nov. 2019), https://truthinitiative.org/sites/default/files/media/files/2020/02/Truth_E-Cigarette_FactSheet%202019_Update_010920.pdf; Jamie Ducharme, How Juul Hooked Kids and Ignited a Public Health Crisis, TIME (Sept. 19, 2019), https://time.com/5680988/juul-vaping-health-crisis/; see also Nandeeni Patel & Diana Quintero, Brown Ctr. on Educ. Policy, The Youth Vaping Epidemic: Addressing the Rise of E-Cigarettes in Schools, BROOKINGS INSTITUTION (Nov. 22, 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalk-board/2019/11/22/the-youth-vaping-epidemic-addressing-the-rise-of-e-cigarettes-in-schools/.
- 13 U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., E-Cigarette Use Among Youth and Young Adults: A Report of the Surgeon General 5-8 (2016), https://e-cigarettes.surgeongeneral.gov/documents/2016_SGR_Exec_Summ_508.pdf.
- 14 U.S. Food & Drug Admin., 2018 NYTS Data: A Startling Rise in Youth E-Cigarette Use, https://www.fda.gov/tobacco-products/youth-and-tobacco/2018-nyts-data-startling-rise-youth-e-cigarette-use (last updated May 4, 2020).
- 15 *Id*.
- 16 Nat'l Insts. of Health, *supra* note 8. Marijuana vaping among high school seniors also increased, from 9.5 percent in 2017 to 13.1 percent in 2018. *Id.*
- 17 Teresa W. Wang, Andrea S. Gentzke, MeLisa R. Creamer et al., Ctrs. for Disease Control and Prevention, *Tobacco Products Use and Associated Factors Among Middle and High School Students United States, 2019,* 68 MORBIDITY & MORTALITY WKLY. REP. SURVEILL. SUMM. 1, 12 (2019), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/ss/pdfs/ss6812a1-H.pdf.
- 18 U.S. Food & Drug Admin., supra note 14, n.6.
- 19 Brian P. Jenssen, Rachel Boykan, *Electronic Cigarettes and Youth in the United States: A Call to Action (at the Local, National and Global Levels*), 6 CHILDREN 1, 3 nn.34–36 (Feb. 20, 2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6406299/pdf/children-06-00030.pdf; *Action Needed: E-Cigarettes*, Truth Initiative 10 (Nov. 2019), https://truthinitiative.org/sites/default/files/media/files/2020/02/Truth_E-Cigarette_FactSheet%202019_Update_010920.pdf.
- 20 The huge spike in student violations for vaping in school coupled with evidence of JUUL's unlawful marketing to youth — has supported a concerted movement away from harsh student disciplinary measures including criminalization of youth penalties, e.g., for tobacco product possession, use, and purchase (PUP). Instead, authorities are increasingly transitioning to a more caring, holistic approach, instituting only non-monetary, non-criminal, civil sanctions, emphasizing community service, teaching students about harms associated with e-cigarette use, and encouraging effective means of quitting. Many schools, local communities, and states have amended their policies and laws to permanently remove PUP penalties, placing rightful focus on penalizing companies and retailers who illegally market and sell e-cigarettes to youth. See Disposing of E-Cigarette Waste: FAQ for Schools and Others, Public Health Law Center (2019), https://www.publichealthlawcenter.org/sites/default/files/resources/Disposing-of-E-Cigarette-Waste-FAQ-for-Schools-and-Others.pdf; see also John Daley, Colorado Public Radio, Don't Toss That E-Cig: Vaping Waste is a Whole New Headache for Schools and Cities, Kaiser Health News (Dec. 18, 2019), https://khn.org/news/dont-tossthat-e-cig-vaping-waste-is-a-whole-new-headache-for-schools-and-cities/; Holly Korbey, George Lucas Educ. Found., Schools Respond to the Rise of Student Vaping, Edutopia (June 29, 2018), https://www.edutopia.org/article/schools-respond-rise-student-vaping; Elle Moxley, School Districts Sue Juul, Saying Student Vaping Drains Resources, NAT'L PUB. RADIO (Oct. 9, 2019), https://www.npr.org/2019/10/09/768591310/school-districts-sue-juul-saying-student-vaping-drains-resources; Denisa R. Superville, What the Youth Vaping Epidemic Costs Schools, Educ. Week (Dec. 10, 2019), https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2019/12/11/what-the-youth-vaping-epidemic-costs-schools.html; Denisa R. Superville & Arianna Prothero, The Student Vaping Crisis: How Schools Are Fighting Back, Educ. Week (Aug. 27, 2019), https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2019/08/28/the-student-vaping-crisis-how-schools-are.html; Christine Vestal, How One School Is Tackling the Youth Vaping Epidemic, PEW CHARITABLE TRS. (Sept. 23, 2019), https://www.pewtrusts.org/ en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2019/09/23/how-one-school-is-tackling-the-youth-vaping-epidemic; Mark Zdechlik, 'We're All Behind': Schools, Parents Struggle to Rein in Teen Vaping, MPR NEws, (Sept. 16, 2019), https://www. mprnews.org/story/2019/09/16/schools-parents-struggle-to-rein-in-teen-vaping.



- 21 See infra discussion of Congressional investigation regarding JUUL's infiltration of schools, youth camps, diversion programs, etc., as a means of getting face time with youth and promoting JUUL under the guise of cautioning them against use, and discussion of lawsuits against JUUL.
- 22 Outbreak of Lung Injury Associated with the Use of E-Cigarette, or Vaping, Products, Ctrs. for Disease Control and Prevention, https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/basic_information/e-cigarettes/severe-lung-disease.html#overview (last updated Jan. 25, 2020).
- 23 See generally Staff of H. Comm. on Oversight & Reform, Subcomm. on Econ. & Consumer Policy, 116th Cong., Memorandum: Supplemental Memo for Hearing on "Examining JUUL's Role in the Youth Nicotine Epidemic: Parts I & II" (July 25, 2019), https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/Supplemental%20Memo.pdf.

24 Id.

25 See generally Staff of H. Comm. on Oversight & Reform, Subcomm. on Econ. & Consumer Policy, 116th Cong., Memorandum: Update on the Subcommittee's E-Cigarette Investigation (Feb. 5, 2020), https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/2020-02-04.RK%20Memo%20re%20JUUL.pdf.

26 Id. at 4.

- 27 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020, Pub. L. No. 116-94, 133 Stat. 2534, 3123 (2018), https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20191216/BILLS-116HR1865SA-RCP116-44.PDF.
- 28 Staff of H. Comm. on Oversight & Reform, Subcomm. on Econ. & Consumer Policy, 116th Cong., Memorandum: Update on the Subcommittee's E-Cigarette Investigation 4–5 (Feb. 5, 2020), https://oversight.house.gov/sites/demo-crats.oversight.house.gov/files/2020-02-04.RK%20Memo%20re%20JUUL.pdf.
- 29 Letter from Mitchell Zeller, Director, Center for Tobacco Products, Food and Drug Administration, to Kevin Burns, Chief Executive Officer, Juul Labs, at 7 (Sept. 9, 2019), https://www.fda.gov/media/130859/download;; see also Letter from Anthony Villa, Senior Regulatory Counsel, Center for Tobacco Products, Food and Drug Administration, to Kevin Burns, Chief Executive Officer, Juul Labs (Sept. 9, 2019), https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/juul-labs-inc-590950-09092019; Press Release, U.S. Food and Drug Admin., FDA Warns JUUL Labs for Marketing Unauthorized Modified Risk Tobacco Products, Including in Outreach to Youth (Sept. 9, 2019), https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-warns-juul-labs-marketing-unauthorized-modified-risk-tobacco-products-including-outreach-youth.
- 30 Letter from Anthony Villa, Senior Regulatory Counsel, Center for Tobacco Products, Food and Drug Administration, to Kevin Burns, Chief Executive Officer, Juul Labs (Sept. 9, 2019), https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforce-ment-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/juul-labs-inc-590950-09092019.
- 31 CTP Letters to Industry, U.S. Food & Drug Admin, https://www.fda.gov/tobacco-products/rules-regulations-and-guid-ance/ctp-letters-industry#marketed-illegally (last updated Oct. 8, 2019). On September 30, 2019, the FDA Center for Tobacco Products (CTP) sent warning letters to: Aspen Mod Co., Inc.; Crave Toothpicks, LLC; Friday's Vapor-ettes; Fumizer LLC; Good Guy Vapes; Japan Tobacco International USA Inc., Kanger Wholesale USA; Marshall IGA dba Harvard Distributing Corporation; MH Global LLC; Puf Cigs, Inc.; Puff E-Cig; Seditious Vapours, LLC; Sky Distribution LLC; Vape Organics dba VO Tech; and Walker Vapor Group, LLC. Id.
- 32 U.S. Food & Drug Admin., Enforcement Priorities for Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems (ENDS) and Other Deemed Products on the Market Without Premarket Authorization (Revised) 3 (April 2020), https://www.fda.gov/media/133880/download.
- 33 Arman Azad, Sales of Minty Vape Products Surged After Juul Stopped Selling Fruity Flavors, Study Finds, CNN Health (April 16, 2020), https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/16/health/juuls-minty-vape-products-surge/index.html.



- 34 Micah L. Berman & Desmond Jenson, *The Food and Drug Administration as Gatekeeper and the Menthol Exemption*, 110 Am. J. Pub. Health 775, 775–76 (2020), https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305672.
- 35 Natalie Hemmerich, Kurt M. Ribisl & Seth M. Noar, A List of Permissible Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems Ingredients Would be More Effective, 110 Am. J. Pub. Health 774, 774-75 (2020), https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305677; see also Natalie Hemmerich, Much Ado About Nothing: FDA's Lackluster Effort to Restrict Flavors, Pub. Health Law Ctr. (Jan. 15, 2020), https://publichealthlawcenter.org/blogs/2020-01-08/much-ado-about-nothing-fda%E2%80%99s-lackluster-effort-restrict-flavors.
- 36 The E-Cigarette Industry's Legal Troubles, Lexis Nexis (Jan. 14, 2020), https://www.lexisnexis.com/community/lexis-le-gal-advantage/b/trends/posts/the-e-cigarette-industry-s-legal-troubles.
- 37 Katy Moncivais, What are Consumers Claiming in Juul Lawsuits?, Nat'l L. Rev. (Sept. 11, 2019), https://www.natlawreview.com/article/what-are-consumers-claiming-juul-lawsuits.
- 38 18 U.S.C. §§ 1961–68 (2018), https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title18/part1/chapter96&edition=prelim.
- 39 449 F.Supp.2d 1 (D.D.C. 2006); see also United States v. Philip Morris (D.O.J. Lawsuit), Pub. Health Law Ctr. https://publichealthlawcenter.org/topics/commercial-tobacco-control/commercial-tobacco-control-litigation/united-states-v-philip (last visited May 19, 2020); Tobacco Control Legal Consortium, The Verdict Is In: Findings from United States v. Philip Morris (2006), https://www.publichealthlawcenter.org/sites/default/files/resources/tclc-verdict-is-in.pdf.
- 40 Moncivais, *supra* note 37; Terry Turner, *E-Cigarette Lawsuits*, DRUGWATCH, https://www.drugwatch.com/e-cigarettes/ lawsuits/ (last visited May 19, 2020).
- 41 Complaint, North Carolina v. JUUL Labs, 19-CVS-2885 (May 15, 2019), https://ncdoj.gov/attorney-general-josh-stein-takes-e-cigarette-make/; Complaint, California v. JUUL Labs (Nov. 18, 2019), https://oag.dc.gov/sites/default/files/11-18-2019, https://oag.ny.gov/sites/default/files/11-18-2019, https://oag.dc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, Minnesota v. JUUL Labs, https://oag.dc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, Minnesota v. JUUL Labs, https://oag.dc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, https://oag.nc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, https://oag.nc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, https://oag.nc.gov/sites/default-files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaint.pdf; Complaint, <a href="https://oag.nc.gov/sites/default-files/2019-11/JUUL-Pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Complaints-files-path-files/2019-11/JUUL-pax-Compl
- 42 See lawsuits cited supra note 41.
- 43 Dave Collins & Matthew Perrone, 'A World of Hurt': 39 States to Investigate Juul's Marketing, Associated Press (Feb. 25, 2020), https://apnews.com/bc0ebafd2c6604e2ac26c6ee219c35b4.
- 44 Complaint at 16-18, Massachusetts v. JUUL Labs (Feb. 12, 2020), https://www.mass.gov/doc/juul-complaint/download. load.
- 45 *Id.* at 8–16; see also Press Release, Office of Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey, Attorney General's Office Lawsuit Against JUUL (Feb. 12, 2020), https://www.mass.gov/lists/attorney-generals-office-lawsuit-against-juul; Sheila Kaplan, *Juul Bought Ads Appearing on Cartoon Network and Other Youth Sites, Suit Claims*, N.Y. TIMES (Feb. 12, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/12/health/juul-vaping-lawsuit.html.
- 46 Complaint at 39–42, Massachusetts v. JUUL Labs (Feb. 12, 2020), https://www.mass.gov/doc/juul-complaint/down-load.



- 47 Complaint at 57-63, California v. JUUL Labs (Nov. 18, 2019), https://oag.ca.gov/system/files/attachments/press-docs/91186258.pdf.
- 48 Mike Curley, *Native American Tribes Say Juul Targeted Them With Vapes*, Law 360 (June 16, 2020), https://www.law360.com/articles/1283322/native-american-tribes-say-juul-targeted-them-with-vapes; Karl Paul, *More than a Dozen US School Districts Sue JUUL and Other Vape Companies*, Guardian (Dec. 1, 2019), https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/dec/01/juul-vape-lawsuits-e-cigarettes-smoking-health.
- 49 Press Release, Federal Trade Commission, FTC to Study E-Cigarette Manufacturers' Sales, Advertising, and Promotional Methods (Oct. 3, 2019), https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2019/10/ftc-study-e-cigarette-manufacturers-sales-advertising-promotional; see also Jennifer Maloney, https://www.wsj.com/articles/juuls-marketing-practices-under-investigation-by-ftc-11567096073.
- 50 Press Release, Federal Trade Commission, FTC Sues to Unwind Altria's \$12.8 Billion Investment in Competitor JUUL (Apr. 1, 2020), https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2020/04/ftc-sues-unwind-altrias-128-billion-invest-ment-competitor-juul.
- 51 Letter from Mitchell Zeller, Director, Center for Tobacco Products, Food and Drug Administration, to Kevin Burns, Chief Executive Officer, Juul Labs, at 7 (Sept. 9, 2019), https://www.fda.gov/media/130859/download.
- 52 Catherine Ho, *Juul Agrees to Stop Advertising to Youth in Settlement with Oakland Nonprofit*, S.F. Chron. (Oct. 16, 2019), https://www.sfchronicle.com/business/article/Juul-agrees-to-stop-advertising-to-youth-in-14540207.php.
- 53 Angelica LaVito, As Juul Grapples with Teen Vaping 'Epidemic,' CEO Tells Parents 'I'm Sorry', CNBC (Jul. 13, 2019), https://www.cnbc.com/2019/07/13/as-juul-deals-with-teen-vaping-epidemic-ceo-tells-parents-im-sorry.html.
- 54 See e.g., Matt Richtel & Sheila Kaplan, *Did Juul Lure Teenagers and Get 'Customers for Life'*?, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 27, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/27/science/juul-vaping-teen-marketing.html.
- 55 Lisette Voytko, *Juul Criminal Probe Latest in Mounting Legal, Regulatory Pressure on Vaping*, Forbes (Sept. 26, 201), https://www.forbes.com/sites/lisettevoytko/2019/09/24/juul-criminal-probe-latest-in-mounting-legal-regulatory-pressure-on-vaping/#611ceb428f4b.
- 56 Daniel Strauss, *Altria Writes Down Juul investment by \$4.5 billion Amid Vaping Crackdown*, Markets Insider (Oct. 31, 2019), https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/altria-writes-down-juul-investment-by-45-billion-vaping-crackdown-2019-10-1028648264.
- 57 Nathan Bomey, FTC Orders Juul, R.J. Reynolds, Other Vaping Companies to Provide Key Documents, USA Today (Oct. 3, 2019), https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2019/10/03/ftc-juul-rj-reynolds-nu-mark-vaping-order/3852506002/.
- 58 Christopher Osher, *Colorado Attorney General Says Investigation of Juul Likely to Produce Impact, Action*, Colo. Pol. (Feb. 29, 2020), https://www.coloradopolitics.com/news/colorado-attorney-general-says-investigation-of-juul-likely-to-produce-impact-action/article_8de2a7d6-5a75-11ea-8a9c-7f21f6adfc76.html.
- 59 Matthew Perrone & Richard Lardner, *Juul Labs Sought to Court AGs as Teen Vaping Surged*, Associated Press (Mar. 9, 2020), https://apnews.com/c148a2866cd4e2948552402c8d3b62cc.
- 60 Lauren Etter, *One of Juul's Co-Inventors Is Leaving the Company*, BLOOMBERG (Apr. 7, 2020), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-04-07/juul-co-inventor-hatton-is-said-to-exit-e-cigarette-maker.
- 61 Jennifer Maloney, E-Cigarette Maker Juul Is Moving Base From San Francisco to Washington, D.C., WALL STREET J. (May 5, 2020), https://www.wsj.com/articles/e-cigarette-maker-juul-is-leaving-san-francisco-for-washington-d-c-11588640401.



- 62 States and Tribes Stepping in to Protect Communities from the Dangers of E-cigarettes: Actions and Options (2020), Pub. Health Law Ctr., https://publichealthlawcenter.org/resources/states-and-tribes-stepping-protect-communities-dangers-e-cigarettes-actions-and-options (last updated Feb. 25, 2020).
- 63 Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020, Pub. L. No. 116-94, 133 Stat. 2534, 3123 (2018), https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20191216/BILLS-116HR1865SA-RCP116-44.PDF; Kyra Hill, The New Federal Tobacco-21 Law: What it Means for State, Local, and Tribal Governments, Pub. Health Law Ctr., https://www.publichealthlawcenter.org/blogs/2020-01-07/new-federal-tobacco-21-law-what-it-means-state-local-and-tribal-governments">https://www.publichealthlawcenter.org/blogs/2020-01-07/new-federal-tobacco-21-law-what-it-means-state-local-and-tribal-governments (last updated Jan. 15, 2020).
- 64 JUUL & The Guinea Pig Generation: Public Health Concerns about Use by Young People, Pub. Health Law Ctr. 10 n.37 (May 2018), https://publichealthlawcenter.org/sites/default/files/resources/JUUL-and-the-Guinea-Pig-Generation-2018.pdf ("The groups, which included the Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids, American Academy of Pediatrics, American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network, American Heart Association, and American Lung Association, also asked the FDA to remove similar new products that are alleged to perform like JUUL and have been introduced without first receiving FDA approval; to reverse its unlawful 2017 decision allowing e-cigarettes on the market as of August 8, 2016, to stay on the market until at least 2022 without filing marketing applications and receiving marketing authorization from the FDA; and to apply federal rules, prohibiting cigarette brand names from being used on other products, to JUUL and other e-cigarette brand names, e.g., decorative wraps or skins, t-shirts, sweatshirts."); see also Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids et al., Letter to Dr. Scott Gottlieb, Comm'r., U.S. Food & Drug Admin. (Apr. 18, 2018), https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/content/press_office/2018/2018_04_18_fda_juul.pdf.
- 65 U.S. Food & Drug Admin., Enforcement Priorities for Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems (Ends) And Other Deemed Products on the Market Without Premarket Authorization (Revised) (April 2020), https://www.fda.gov/media/133880/download.
- 66 Vanessa Romo, *Massachusetts Governor Signs Law Severely Restricting Flavored Tobacco, Vape Products*, NAT'L PUB. RADIO (Nov. 27, 2019), https://www.npr.org/2019/11/27/783400051/massachusetts-governor-signs-law-severely-restricting-flavored-tobacco-vape-prod.
- 67 Laura Bach, States & Localities that Have Restricted the Sale of Flavored Tobacco Products, Campaign for Tobacco Free Kids (May 8, 2020), https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/factsheets/0398.pdf.
- 68 Ending the Sale of Flavored Tobacco Products, Campaign for Tobacco Free Kids, https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/what-we-do/us/flavored-tobacco-products (last updated May 5, 2020).
- 69 See generally Michael F. Pesko et al., *E-cigarette Price Sensitivity Among Middle and High School Students: Evidence from Monitoring the Future*, 113 Addiction 896 (2018), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5895490/pdf/nihms923739.pdf.
- 70 Press Release, Beverly Hills, California, Beverly Hills City Council Approves Prohibiting the Sale of All Tobacco Products (June 4, 2019), http://www.beverlyhills.org/citymanager/newsroom/beverlyhillscitycouncilapprovesprohibitingthesaleofalltobaccoproducts. Manhattan Beach, CA has followed suit by enacting a similar ordinance. Smoke Free MB, CITY OF MANHATTAN BEACH, https://www.citymb.info/departments/environmental-sustainability/breathe-free-mb-smoke-free-public-areas (last visited May 19, 2020).